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Oyarzabal 
steps down 
as vice 
president

Karla Enriquez
Editor -In -Chief

@Karlamenriquez

Reminiscent of spring 2014, this 
semester sees yet another ASCC 
vice president stepping down from 
his position.

	 On Thursday, Jan. 14 
ASCC Vice President Ivan Oyarza-
bal submitted his letter of resigna-
tion.

	 Dr. Gilbert Contreras, 
dean of Student Services said in a 
statement, “His resignation leaves a 
huge hole in a key ASCC leadership 
position, however, we wish Ivan 
continued success at Cerritos Col-
lege and beyond.

	 “Our staff will work close-
ly with ASCC President Eduardo 
De La Rosa, to provide ASCC with 
a timely transition to fill the vice 
president position.

	 Jessica Germata, commis-
sioner of external affairs, is being 
considered as the new vice presi-
dential appointee.

	 Germata would have to be 
approved by senate at this Wednes-
day’s senate meeting unless De La 
Rosa issues executive order.

Talon Marks reached out to De 
La Rosa for comment but did not 
receive a reply.

	 Oyarzabal said in a mes-
sage, “I will make a statement off 
the record. I’d like to keep the de-
tails of my personal life out of the 
public eye.”

	 The resignation came af-
ter a letter expressing dissatisfac-
tion was sent to the ASCC vice 
president written by Senator Daniel 
Flores-Resendiz.

	 Senator Luis Guzman 
stated, “He put a lot allegations in 
it and I guess that’s what made Ivan 
want to resign.”

Party Whip Gloria Sedano said, 
“I think the allegations made it 
pretty clear.

	 “We understood that Ivan 
was going through a lot of issues 
as any [other] college student […] 
and the email was meant to re-
move somebody from a position 
who couldn’t handle doing the job 
of the presidency and deal with his 
own personal problems at the same 
time.”

The pressure was noticed by 
Ivan’s peers and colleagues.

Even in the first scheduled sen-
ate meeting, clear to the senators 
that Oyarzabal was simply not pre-
pared

	 There was concern in the 
first senate meeting in the semes-
ter that the leaders weren’t doing 

Library adds new 
divider to prevent 
noise complaints

Karla Enriquez
Editor-In-Chief

@Karlamenriquez

Students may have noticed a 
new glass partition in the library 
compartmentalizing the space.

Changes have been imple-
mented in the library to contain the 
noise levels.

According to librarian Stepha-
nie Rosenblatt the glass partitions 
went up the week before schools 
started.

The installation started shortly 
after classes ended during winter 
break.

“The glass wall is meant to be 
there so we can divide the space 
into two separate spaces, one for 
super quiet studying and one for 
group studying,” she stated.

“We requested it because stu-
dents were complaining that the li-
brary was too loud but we still knew 
that students needed a space to do 

group work so we wanted a space 
that could accommodate both.”

“It was approved and we have 
been waiting this long to get it im-
plemented..” she said.

Cerritos College President Dr. 
Jose Fierro said, “It was a little de-
layed because we were waiting for 
approval to put the walls.”

Fierro stated that the glass par-
titions were already in the works 
when student government raised 
concerns during fall semester.

“We had the partitions on site 
we just couldn’t install it because it 
is glass and we needed to make sure 
we met the specs and we had to ask 
permission for it,” Fierro added.

Many students, including Van-
essa Echeverria, undecided major, 
agree with the Rosenblatt.

“It’s quieter on the other side, it 
does help me focus without all the 
constant walking in and out.”

Nancy Corrales, undecided ma-
jor however expressed, “I don’t re-
ally spend a lot of time in here but, 
maybe, for someone who does it 
makes a difference.

a difference.
Fierro expressed that he has 

been to the library a few times this 

										          Gustavo Lopez/TM
A place to focus: Zach Sipe, philosphy major, exiting the now closed off main stacks in the library. The divider has been 
planned for years, but it wasn’t until a recent increase in noise complaints that the divider was added.

semester and can already hear a 
difference.

“Obviously, you see when you 
come into the building that goes 
into the library a lot of students 
gather outside into the corridor 
and without the wall, the sound 
bounces a lot until it makes it in-
side.

“That glass wall definitely stops  
the sound from moving forward.”

Rosenblatt said, “People have 
said nice things about it so far, I 
haven’t checked the campus’ face-
book page so far to see if people 

hate it.
“The people who have made 

time to talk to the librarians, ev-
eryone said thank you so far.”

She continued, “I think the 
students who wanted it quiet are 
really happy, I think that students 
that want to make sure there are 
lots of places to study as a group, I 
don’t know how they’ll feel about 
but I’m sure they’ll let us know.”

Fierro said, “Speaking with a 
few students they have reported 
that it is a lot quieter, also our li-
brarians are now more effective 

with the sound, not that they were 
not effective before, but because 
the sound was coming from out-
side, it was hard to enforce lower 
noise levels in the library.

“Now, they have they ability 
to actually isolate sound with the 
decibel and they go around and I 
got positive feedback from the stu-
dents,” the president concluded.

The library not only has a new 
quiet research room, but students 
may still take full advantage of the 
regular resources it has to offer.

Ethan Ortiz
News Editor

@EthanEnvy95

The first Associated Students 
of Cerritos College Senate meet-
ing of the 2016 Spring semester 
brought concerns and dysfunc-
tion to the gathering.

On Wednesday, Jan. 13 the 
student senate expected to have 
the inaugural meeting of the year, 
before it was revealed they were 
not allowed to.

Vice President Ivan Oyarza-
bal started the unofficial meeting 
by stating they weren’t permit-
ted to move forward due to not 
meeting quorum.

In order to have a meeting, 
senate must meet quorum by 
having a minimum of 30 people 
in attendance and at least 20 sen-
ators present in the meeting.

Not only were there only 29 
in attendance, but there wasn’t 
even 20 senators present.

There have been resignations 
over the break and there was 
even two resignations the day of 
the scheduled meeting.

ASCC President Eduardo De 
La Rosa said,”We’ve had at least 
six resignations so far, one of 
them ten minutes before today’s 

meeting.
Students are resigning for 

different reasons, like not hav-
ing grade checks and issues with 
work and class scheduling.”

He felt timing was not on 
their side and it was indeed an 
issue.

Many senators weren’t too 
pleased with the situation and 
many concerns arose.

There was disdain by that fact 
that the senators did not know  
that there would be a meeting be-
cause there was no email sent out 
to them. and not everyone had a 
grade check or was prepared to 
meet.

Some felt frustrated that 
the people in charge did not do 
enough to get replacements in 
time.

The senators wanted to make 
sure the situation was being han-
dled and that they would be able 
to meet for the next scheduled 
time.

De La Rosa was confident that 
the situation was being handled.

“We have applications com-
ing in and we do expect to have a 
meeting,” said De La Rosa.

He revealed that there are 
four possible candidates in line 
for senator positions. 

The semester started off with 
35 members on senate and by the 
time of the meeting, there were 
only 29 senators.

It was also revealed that court 
did not meet quorum leaving 
more concerns.

In addition, cabinet did not 
meet.

With all student governments 
not meeting, many decisions 
aren’t being made, such as dis-
cussing budgets and other school 
related issues.

Without student government, 
the students would not get a say 
on what happens to Cerritos.

Chief Justice Trent Coates 
was also not happy with the situ-
ation, but was hopeful that senate 
would be meeting next week.

“Each member of senate rep-
resents 500 students, we are leav-
ing student’s voices out, that is 
over 3,000 plus students not be-
ing heard,” he said.

Coates also felt there are ways 
to keep this from happening 
again.

“We need to recruit more stu-
dents, like, tell them what we do, 
and how we change the commu-
nity,” he said.

Senate is expected to meet 
again this Wednesday. 

ASCC Senate stuck 
at twenty-nine
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Chantal Romero
Staff Writer

@Chantal_Marie_

The Teacher Training Academy, 
also known as TRAC for short, held 
their first meeting to introduce new 
students to the benefits of the pro-
gram. 

The meeting was held on Jan. 13
The meeting was led by Jennifer 

Gomez who is currently the Urban 
Teacher Fellowship Coordinator 
and Student Support Specialist, and 
former TRAC participant, along 
with a current Teacher TRAC par-
ticipant Matthew Botello. 

In this informational meeting, 
students were outlined the basics of 
the program and how there are spe-

cific pathways that future educators 
can choose from.

Teacher TRAC counselor Chris 
Sugiyama said, ”The most gratify-
ing part has been to see the student 
success.

“Things like this are what make 
this job so gratifying, to know that 
we are preparing our students well 
for success,” the counselor added.

 Botello stated, “I decided to 
come to Cerritos specifically be-
cause they offered TRAC which was 
something that I believed would 
help me gain skills.”

 During the meeting there was 
special emphasis in letting students 
know that there is a growing need 
for new teachers, and that future 

educators are in a prime position.
 After the economic recession 

many teachers were laid off and 
many were discouraged to pursue 
this career, now however there is a 
need of about 50,000 teachers and it 
will keep increasing. 

“The demand for teachers is on 
the rise, more money has been allo-
cated to education so there is some-
where to go with this career.

 “Teacher TRAC offers different 
pathways so you don’t have to just 
be an elementary school teacher, but 
you can decide to focus on teaching 
trades,”  Sugiyama concluded.

 Gomez spoke about her expe-
rience after TRAC and found that 
all the skills that she had gained 

through the TRAC program really 
put her at an advantage. 

When it came to things like 
knowing different teaching strate-
gies, feeling confident and comfort-
able in a classroom, she credits the 
program for these advantages.

 The hands on experience that 
the program is able to offer to its 
students through internships and 
conference opportunities helps. 

The Teacher TRAC program ac-
cepts applications every semester 
and there is no limit to the amount 
of people who can join. 

There are set requirements 
to meet however, if anyone feels 
unsure about their eligibility the 
TRAC team is there to help. 
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Continued from page 1
for everyone.
One of the allegations in the let-

ter pertained to agendas not being 
sent out in a “proper manner”, ac-
cording to Guzman.

“Sometimes we had meetings 
that were invalid because of that 
[…] the agendas weren’t sent in a 
timely fashion.”

Sedano expressed how not 
sending out the agenda in a timely 
fashion affected senate meetings.

“There was one time, the third 
time, that we had an issue with the 
agenda was because he forgot to 
add an item, so it wasn’t able to be 
discussed. It was an item that was 
tabled for that meeting.

“It was tabled [at the prior meet-
ing] and we were supposed to dis-
cuss it and it was not written prop-
erly.”

Sedano continued, “Twice be-
fore that he didn’t post the agenda 
on time, one of those being the 
first meeting of senate (for the fall 
semester) and we couldn’t have a 
meeting because of Brown Act vio-
lation.”

The Brown Act states that the 
agenda needs to be posted 72 hours 
before the meeting.

This made the meetings in 
which an agenda was lacking in a 
timely fashion, unofficial.

Guzman stated, “We had a lot 
of cancelled meetings […] the first 
one was cancelled, the last one 
didn’t count.”

The senator is referring to the 
last meeting of the fall semester, 
which was invalid because it took 
place during “dead week”, the week 
prior to finals.

“That wasn’t communicated 
with us, we as senators didn’t know 
and we went and we voted on a lot 
of things, legislations,” Guzman 
said.

Guzman stated, that during the 
winter break senators were notified 

that the meeting and legislations 
passed were invalid and had to be 
done all over again.

“That frustrated a lot of the sen-
ators,” he concluded.

Sedano noted, “To be fair that 
falls hugely on the part of adminis-
tration.”

She listed times in the past 
where senate met during dead week.

“We had two meetings last year, 
one was a regular senate session and 
the other was a special meeting and 
if the student government officers 
are not aware of this, then adminis-
tration should probably step in and 
let them know.

“If it’s invalid it’s invalid, there’s 
nothing we can do about it.”

Guzman stated, that some sena-
tors were confused during meet-
ings, “because sometimes Ivan 
would change up the rules.”

Sedano attributed this to Oyarz-
abal being confused and not being 
very familiar with parliamentary 
procedure.

She said, “Senators would have 
to correct him, past officers would 
have to correct him and a lot of sen-
ators were not satisfied with the way 
he led senate because he wasn’t too 
knowledgeable on parliamentary 
procedure and the meetings were 
confusing.

“People got frustrated with the 
lack of efficiency, so I don’t think we 
will see a lot of senators complain-
ing about the action that was being 
taken.”

Sedano expressed, “We didn’t 
feel like he was doing his job very 
efficiently. No personal attacks on 
the person himself, it was just the 
work ethic.

Guzman sympathized with 
Oyarzabal, “I really feel for him, I 
understand that he’ll get through 
this because you have to move on 
from this.

I know he’s into theater, so he 
has something there for him.”

Teacher TRAC calls for more educators

College welcomes 
new semester 
with free burgers

Miguel Meza
Staff Writer

@TalonMarks

Hundreds of hungry Cerritos 
College students lined up on Jan. 13 
in Falcon Square to get a free In-N-
Out meal, part of the festivities for 
Welcome Day.

The event coordinated to boost 
the beginning of the semester, of-
fered a free cheeseburger and Lays 
potato chip bag to any Cerritos 
College student with a school ID 
updated with the latest spring 2016 
sticker.

“There was one Jan.14 at night 
too,” said Amna Jara, the coordina-
tor of Student Activities at Cerritos 
College.

“This year we are switching up 
[...] we will do it on the third week 
with club day,” she continued, reit-
erating that there are also no drinks 
with the meal.

“That is not part of our con-
tract, so we can’t. Plus we’re a Pepsi 
campus,”she concluded.

The line of students waiting to 
get a free burger was long, most 
of which tried to stay amused on 
their phone but morale was boosted 
with a few hype-man moves from 
on-hand Cerritos College mascot 
Franco Falcon.

Alex Acosta, undecided major, 
with an appetite for burgers said, 
“I’m hoping to get a burger soon, 
I’m really hungry.”

“Looks like probably 30 minutes 
of just standing here,” he continued, 

gazing upon the hoards of hungry 
scholars.

“During the day there are more 
like a 1000 people, while there’s 
about 500-750 people at night,” said 
Jazmine Sanchez, assistant to the 
Inter Club Council representative.

“Typically there are more older 
people that are here at night and 
don’t know about the event going 
on, so they miss out on the oppor-
tunity.”

Elmer Milan, a physical therapy 
major lending a voluntary hand to 
the In-N-Out crew stated, “All they 
need is their current ID, with the 
sticker.”

The near 70-year-old burg-
er franchise is highly regarded 
throughout the west coast for its 
employee-oriented workplace and 
higher pay wages to workers.

Some students noted the newly 
placed In-N-Out franchise restau-
rant location adjacent to the col-
lege on Alondra Boulevard, and one 
even went as far as to dismiss the 
truck all together.

William Lynn, a geology ma-
jor, said about waiting in line, “It 
doesn’t really seem worth the time, 
you know? ‘Cause I can get it for 
three dollars across the street.”

Acosta countered, “It’s worth it.”

Chantal Romero/TM
Demand on the rise: Matthew Botello, current Teacher TRAC participant, explains to incoming students the different teaching pathways that the program offers. The 
program accepts applications every semester, and there is no limit to how many can join.

Perla Lara/Tm
ASCC Senate Vice President Ivan Oyarzabal during the Wednesday Nov. 4 senate meeting.  On Thursday, Jan. 14 Oyarzabal submitted his letter of resignation. A new 
Vice President will be appointed at this Wednesday’s senate meeting.
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Al Seib/Los Angeles Times
With David Bowie music blasting from speakers, fans place memorabilia at a growing memorial for rock star David Bowie at his star on the Walk of Fame on Jan. 11  located on Hollywood Blvd in Hollywood, 
Calif.

Karla Enriquez
Editor-in-Chief

@karlamenriquez 

The Thin White Duke sang his 
last song on Sunday, Jan. 10 and 
the actor best known for his role 
as Professor Snape, Alan Rickman 
passed away on Thursday, Jan. 14.

The English artist known as Da-
vid Bowie passed away in Manhat-
tan, New York City, NY, at the age 
of 69, while Rickman passed away 
in London, U.K. at age 69.

Both had been battling with 
cancer.

Bowie became known in the 60s 
but garnered much attention in the 
70s for his brand of pop music and 
androgyny while Rickman gained 
notice for his movie roles and dis-
tinct voice.

For Bowie, “Space Oddity”, his 
second album put his name on the 
map while Rickman’s portrayal of 
villain Hans Gruber in “Die Hard” 

catapulted him to the forefront in 
the 80s.

The British musician was known 
for reinventing his image each time 
he’d release a new project.

Among his most notorious in-
carnations is Ziggy Stardust. The 
other is characterized by the mul-
ticolored lightning bolt on his face 
for the “Aladdin Zane” album cover.

For film buffs, Bowie was 
known as the Goblin King in the 
film “The Labyrinth,” and Rick-
man was immortalized as Professor 
Severus Snape in the Harry Potter 
series.

Regardless of their form, self-
proclaimed students at Cerritos 
have listed Bowie as an inspiration 
and hero, whereas millennials hail 
Rickman as an integral part of their 
childhood.

Music professor Jim Simmons 
stated, “So many contemporary 
artists have borrowed or been in-
fluenced by Bowie, way too many 

to name.
“Madonna, Peter Gabriel (who 

was a contemporary of Bowie’s), 
Kiss, even Mick Jagger began wear-
ing makeup after Bowie.”

Megan Kim, political science 
major, also believes Bowie directly 
impacted other musicians and their 
style.

“You see Lady Gaga dressed 
funky or fashion shows […] and 
if you think about it David Bowie 
started that in the 70s.

“He was starting a trend and it 
trickled down and more people are 
influenced by that,” Kim said.

Simmons believes Bowie’s lega-
cy is one of an artist who did not 
compromise on his vision in order 
to be successful.

“He was a chameleon in his 
stage personas, adventurous in his 
style, and a great showman onstage. 
He opened a lot of doors as far as 
androgyny, sci-fi characters and vi-
suals both onstage and in video,” he 

said.
Simmons acknowledges that 

Bowie was far ahead of the curve 
for his time.

“I remember going to see him 
back in ‘73. I believe it was the 
“Aladdin Sane” tour and it was the 
first time I saw most of the audi-
ence wearing either Ziggy or the 
lightning bolt make up to his show,” 
Simmons said.

According to Simmons, glam 
rock became cool, so many bands 
followed after him. Bowie opened 
the door to many of the styles we 
have now.

On Rickman, Kim stated, “It’s 
heartbreaking that Alan Rick-
man passed away because he is my 
childhood.”

Kim expressed that it’s Snape, 
from Harry Potter, and it was 
heartbreaking that cancer killed 
them both.

David Padilla, undecided major 
expressed, “I watched Harry Potter 

a few times, I think a lot of people 
are sad but they’ll get over it.”

Since the news of both figure’s 
death hit public knowledge, there 
has been public demonstrations of 
grief for Rickman. The voices of 
millennials who grew up watching 
Harry Potter films are the loudest.

John Walton/ Zuma Press
Alan Rickman during day two of 
the Glorious Festival in Chichester, 
England. Rickman died at age 69, 

Remembering 
Bowie

•	 Bowie’s first No. 1 
album was “Black-
star”, which he re-
leased days before 
his death.

•	 Bowie starred in the 
1980  Broadway pro-
duction of “The El-
ephant Man.”

•	 In 1988, he por-
trayed Pontius Pilate 
in Scorsese’s “The 
Last Temptation of 
Christ.”

•	 “Under Pressure” 
was never performed 
live until 1992 at a 
Freddie Mercury 
Tribute Concert with 
The Eurhythmics’ 
Annie Lennox.”

Remembering 
Rickman

•	 Rickman earned a 
degree  in graphic de-
sign from the Royal 
College of Art.

•	 He met his lifetime 
partner Rima Horton 
in 1965. He secretly 
married her in 2012.

•	 He landed his break-
out role in 1985 with 
the starring role of Le 
Vicomte de Valmont 
in Les Liaisons Dan-
gereuses.

•	 Rickman earned a 
Tony Award nomina-
tion for his villainous 
performance in 1988.

•	 His first Hollywood 
role was evil terrorist 
Hans Gruber in Die 
Hard.

•	 J.K Rowling, author 
of Harry Potter series, 
wanted Rickman to 
specifically play Pro-
fessor Severus Snape.

•	 She shared a secret 
with him about Snape 
to help him play the 
professor.

Student philosophers teach the ethics of buying coffee 
Kristopher Carrasco

Online Editor
@902kris

Whether you’re a doctor stay-
ing up all night or a college student 
trying to get a jump-start to your 7 
a.m. class, coffee is probably saving 
your life.

From at-home brewing methods 
to drive-thrus, coffee is everywhere. 
However, how often do people re-
ally ask themselves, “Where did this 
coffee come from?”

Well, the Cerritos College Phi-
losophy Club held a presentation 

on the ethics of where you buy your 
coffee impacts the industry.

The club held the presentation 
on Tuesday in room SS137.

Over a dozen students partici-
pated in the discussions of how ev-
eryday people as consumers drive 
the market.

The presentation explained how 
buying your daily cup of coffee can 
be a very ethical decision.

Joseph Jang, Philosophy Club 
treasurer, led the event with passion 
by using videos and even offering a 
coffee tasting.

“I felt like a lot of people don’t 

know about the choice they are 
making when they’re purchasing 
or even drinking their coffee, so 
for that reason I felt this would be a 
good idea,” Jang said.

The best coffee comes from all 
over the world ranging from places 
like Asia and Central America. The 
growers who live over in that part 
of the country suffer economically 
because of the price.

Those who buy the coffee most 
affect the farmers who grow coffee.

Jake Newland, vice president of 
Philosophy Club, is not a philoso-
phy major, but feels like the club is 

a place to meet like-minded people.
“I see that philosophy has a lot 

of practical uses in everything you 
study. For me, in psychology, there 
are a lot of ethical concerns and 
that’s where the two disciplines 
meet,” Newland said.

He had never been engaged with 
coffee as he was during the event 
and feels that the presentation was 
very eye opening.

“I would say if you have the 
means to make the choice to have 
foreign coffee, then you should try 
and make the most ethical decision 
that you can,” Newland said.

Student life not found on Campus
Briana Hicks

Campus Life Editor
@askCelena

Cerritos College doesn’t feel like 
a school. Instead it feels more like 
walking into a party with no music.

Each day spent at school is dry 
like sandpaper and lacking school 
pride that we all once had.

In this case, most students aren’t 
really involved with the events on 
campus.

For most students, classes are 
the only reasons they come to Cer-
ritos.

According to Associated Stu-
dent of Cerritos College (ASCC) 
member Ilene Ochoa, they have 
been trying to break the cycle of 
students going home after school by 
trying to get them more involved.

Ochoa expressed that, “We are 
trying to have more events on cam-
pus. We speak for the students, if we 
don’t have that much input, we can’t 

speak for the students.”
One of the ways ASCC tried to 

get students involved was by host-
ing the traditional In-n-Out wel-
come truck.

She continued, “The first week 
we have In-N-Out, but again like 
where’s the enthusiasm?”

Cerritos College President Jose 
Fierro added that student engage-
ment in Cerritos College is actually 
pretty high.

He agreed that for athletic 
events we could do a better job at 
motivating students to attend and 
show their Falcon pride.

Fierro confirmed, “I think we 
need to be a little more proud of 
Cerritos. I think pep rallies and 
pride days are something we should 
implement.”

Julio Gallegos, undecided ma-
jor, stated “We should make more 
activities in school because most 
people just want to transfer out.”

Briana hicks/tm
Student life lacking: Student involvement is at a minium. Popular hangout 
spot, “The Hill,” shows decrease in student activity this semester.

So long Ziggy Stardust and Professor Snape

Kristopher Carrasco/TM
Ethical Coffee Tasting: Treasure of the Philosphy Club Joseph (right) Jang pours over a fresh cup coffee as he performs a coffee tasting. Jake Newland (left), vice president 
of the club, participates with the guests of the event.
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“Meeting new teachers. It’s my 
second semester here and it’s 
been really cool. I am doing law 
enforcement so my teachers are 
sheriffs and they will show me 
what I will take on and be doing 
in the future. Also catching up 
with old friends since I haven’t 
seen them in awhile. We all have 
different schedules so hoping to 
meet up with them eventually or 
see them around campus.”

                         Jesse Almanza                                     
Human health services major  

Noah Barragan
Nursing major

Diana Cueva
Undecided major

When we glorify drug lords, 
what are we really saying?

                    EDITORIAL

Carlos Marquez/TM

In today’s society, drugs and drug 
lords are overly hyped, especially in the 
music industry.

Musicians have taken drug usage to 
a whole different level.

Famous rappers like Lil Wayne, Fu-
ture, 2 Chainz, the list goes on, talk a lot 
about drugs in their music.

References to drugs and drug lords 
can be heard in “narco-corridos” or a 
music genre and life style stemming 
from Mexico, which talks and celebrates 
this bloody life style.

The drug of choice in songs switches 
between promethazine codeine, also 
known as cough syrup, mollies, xanax, 
cocaine and marijuana.

But what are we, as a collective soci-
ety, showing by disregarding the dark-
ness of glorification of drug lords and 
their ilk?

How can we separate the brutal kill-
ing by rival cartels? The beheadings 
of innocent people. People who had 
the courage to stand up to the cartels, 
whether they are a journalist, a cop, a 
government official or your ordinary 
citizen.

By glamorizing this “Robin Hood” 
life style we rob the thousands of people 
who are murdered by cartels and those 
who fall prey to their drugs, of their hu-
manity. Of the pain and the suffering 
that was caused.

We sweep it under the table, and 
sometimes even defending drug lords 
like in the case of Joaquin Guzman 
Loera, better known as El Chapo, Span-
ish slang for short.

El Chapo is the head of the Sinaloa 
Cartel which according to a Forbes, is 
responsible for 25 percent of all illegal 
drugs that enter the U.S.

Sure he supposedly gives to the poor 
but we shouldn’t justify the greater evil 
of his actions for some good deeds. You 
wouldn’t glamorize and defend a mur-
derer if you found out that he rescues 
puppies would you?

So why is that we abandon logic and 
do so with drug lords?

The music is highly coveted by teens 
and young adults. For those genera-
tional kids, the music is just lyrics in a 
song, but for others it’s a way to bypass 
the dangers of drug usage.

It is known that when you use drugs 
it’s a dangerous line-dividing people us-
ing it to have a good time and people us-
ing it as a coping mechanism.

But, because drugs are glorified by 
the entertainment industry, that line is 
often blurred.

El Chapo was recently arrested for 
his crimes after having escaped twice 
from a maximum-security prison.

It is often claimed that to his people, 
he was seen as Robin Hood because he 
used his dirty money to give back to his 
community.

But at what price did he endure to 
get his dirty money? The dark side of 
drugs is the very thing that people love 
to ignore.

Although El Chapo isn’t encourag-
ing the usage of illegal substances, he 
isn’t exactly hindering it either by fa-
cilitating drug use to the many people 
consuming.

Let’s face it; he wouldn’t be in busi-
ness if he lobbied against people using 

drugs.
The same Forbes article states that 

“Drug enforcement experts estimate, 
conservatively, that the cartel’s annual 
revenues may exceed $3 billion.”

Forbes also states that as of February 
2014 “The city of Chicago branded him 
the first ‘Public Enemy No. 1’ since Al 
Capone.”

The entertainers who condone drug 
usage in their songs and films are just 
as responsible for the lives of those who 
are no longer normal functioning hu-
man beings.

Instead, these people are now a slave 
to a drug that controls not only their 
thoughts, but also their actions.

The responsibility isn’t solely on the 
ones who endorse drugs, but also on the 
ones who decide to give into the tempta-
tion that they are selling.

They fall into the promise of a cloud 
nine high, while they are subconscious-
ly ignoring the feelings of coming down 
from that high.

As a society, we need to educate our-
selves on what we are glamorizing.

What seems like an innocent film, 
song, or public figure may be more than 
meets the eye and when we hail these 
people and things as supreme, at what 
price are we doing this?

While trying and look cool by don-
ning “Free El Chapo” gear, think about 
at whose expense are these people build-
ing their empire.

Alvaro Flores
Staff Writer

@artflo2015

Overall, it will be interesting to see 
how frequent the White House snapchat 
account will be updated and what will 
even be posted.

However, others may not feel the 
same.

Melissa Ramirez, natural science ma-
jor, believes Snapchat, the video mes-
saging app, and the White House aren’t 
exactly a combination one would hear in 

the same sentence.
She believes it is essential for Ameri-

cans to keep up to date with politics.
Ramirez said, “It’s a great way to find 

out what changes are being made.”
Andrew Gomez, graphic design, com-

puter science and gaming major remarks, 
“It’s interesting to see that the White 
House decided to make a snapchat ac-

count.”

Petroleum engineering major, Ramon 
Torres said, “Snapchat is a cool way to 
find out what the president is up to.”

Torres hopes that Hilary Clinton, the 
democrat candidate, will become the first 
female president.

Aerospace engineering major, Angel 
Garcia, thinks it’s funny that the White 
House activity will be accessible through 
snapchat.

Americans will have a sense of excite-
ment to know that they get to experience 
a speck of the president’s every day life.

That small glimpse may be exciting 
to some, however, the same could be said 
about the president’s critics who bash on 
him on television shows.

Only time will tell if the snapchat ac-
count was a good or bad idea.

One thing is certain; Obama will be 
the all-time innovative president who 
used social media to his advantage first.

Monique Nethington
Staff Writer
@Sniqueeee

The French satirical magazine, 
Charlie Hebdo, published a politi-
cal cartoon that suggested a 3-year-
old Syrian boy, who drowned, while 
trying to cross into Europe, would 
become a sexual predator.

So does this cartoon go on the 
side of funny or racist and offen-
sive?

Exploiting the death of a child is 
not the answer to the world’s prob-
lems.

The latter seems to be more ap-
propriate.

There’s no need to defile the 
name of a harmless 3-year-old boy 
who died in search of a better life.

The magazine is known for its 
satirical cartoons and for coming 
really close to the line of being fun-
ny versus being offensive.

The cartoon came out in re-
sponse to a wave of recent sexual 
assaults in Cologne, Germany.

The magazine didn’t even name 
him properly, calling him Aylan 
when his name was actually Alan.

There wasn’t even the decency 
to fact check and get his name right.

The drawing would have been 
okay if the boy was not in it.

But he is.
It seems as though there was no 

thought process when this was be-
ing published.

Just because he was a Syrian 
refugee does not automatically bar 
him from respect.

He was a child and his future 
was not set in stone.

So to set his future and have it 
published for the world to see just 
because he is of a certain back-
ground is just flat out wrong.

It’s a typical case of judging a 
book by its cover.

It’s reminiscent of the political 
cartoons the Nazis made targeting 
the Jews.

This world is slowly turning 
back the clocks to a time when race 

and religion was all that mattered 
rather than the character of a per-
son.

In the end, it seems as though 
the character of the magazine, and 
its staff, did not come into question.

Seems they just wanted to put 
something controversial out there.

Alan, had a family who mourns 
his death everyday.

This cartoon shows zero regard 
for the family and sheds light on the 
people who work at Charlie Hebdo.

There was a time when the 
world hailed the magazine.

Je suis Charlie.
They had the love and support 

of the world after the horrible ter-
ror attacks in early 2015.

Now, support for the magazine 
has shifted to sympathize with the 
refugees.

The death of Alan was a tragedy 
just like the terror attacks against 
Hebdo.

This is where the people should 
just come together and offer sup-
port.

“Just like doing really good in 
school, getting good grades, 
andfinishing up my classes while 
passing them. I plan to transfer 
later on, it is my second year here. 
Currently I am taking four classes: 
sociology, history, dance and 
water aerobics. I like my classes, 
so far it has been pretty cool.”

“Getting good grades, being on 
time to my classes, and having a 
positive experience here. I would 
like to finish all my classes know-
ing that I did the best I could, and 
that I was successful in my time 
here. It is my second year here 
and I am full-time this semester. 
I am taking biology, trigonom-
etry, history, english and physical 
anthropolgy.”

“What I am looking forward to 
this semester is to get my units, 
get all the classes I need to get 
done, so I am able to transfer to 
where I want to go. My goal is to 
transfer to California State Uni-
versity Northridge. Also, making 
new friends and seeing how the 
environment is for my first year of 
college.”

“I would say just summer- sum-
mer vacation. Just getting it done 
and over with. Getting my credits 
and all that. Plus meeting new 
people probably. I say that is the 
big part of it. It’s nice to meet new 
people. You learn how they are 
and it is nice to have new friends. 
I still talk to a lot of people in high 
school and I am really close to 
them. I talk to them more than the 
kids here in college.”

White House Joins Snapchat Je ne suis pas Charlie



Men’s Basketball: 
Tonight at East LA 7 p.m.

Women’s Basketball: 
Tonight at East LA 5 p.m.
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Steady offense is plan at East LA
Terrel Emerson

Sports Editor
@sir_chatterbox

The Cerritos College women’s basketball team is looking to 
continue to build momentum after a 67-40 win over Pasadena 
City College Friday.

However, the road doesn’t get any easier for the 14-7 Fal-
cons as the 15-2 Huskies are next in order.

Cerritos will travel to battle East LA, who is 4-2 at home 
but the Falcons are 4-1 on the road.

“I believe you earn the right to win in practice…If we pre-
pare like we’re capable of, I know we will be ready to do battle 
on Wednesday,” head coach Trisha Raniewicz said.

During the last game she went on record to say that no 
coach would ever turn down fast break layups. The Falcons 
might be looking to incorporate an up-tempo offense.

The reason for that is because every time sophomore guard 
Clarissa Hernandez entered the game the tempo was quick-
ened.

“I don’t really know what to expect this year, but I know 
last year we lost in overtime so I know [East LA is] a good 

team,” Hernandez said.
“I am going to try to come out strong from the beginning. 

I know they are a fast paced team so I am going to just set the 
tone on offense and play our game even if that means slowing 
it down,” she added.

Raniewicz feels that while she may encourage a fast pace 
offense the team must stay within the structure of the game.

“It’s a balance of understanding when to run and when to 
set up and execute. East LA College is a solid team and [it] 
plays hard, so I do think [it] will push to get back in transi-
tion,” she explained.

On the contrary, the Falcons want to prevent fast break 
opportunities for the Huskies. Reason being because East LA 
averages 13.7 steals per game. Raniewicz is fully aware of the 
task at hand.

“It’s critical to take care of the ball on the road and to not 
give up turnovers that lead to baskets,” she said.

That is not the only tough task emerging for the Falcons 
with the Huskies awaiting. 

East LA have found great success in sharing the ball on the 
offensive end.

“We definitely need a zone defense that way we can contain 

[its] drivers much better,” sophomore forward/center Miranda 
Valentin said.

East LA averages just under 19 assists per game.
Raniewicz had this to say about the Huskies ball move-

ment, “We have done a great job this year switching up de-
fenses so I anticipate doing that in Wednesday’s game. 

When we move with the [ball] and have a sense of urgency, 
our zone defense can give opponents trouble.” 

Offensive is not the only cause for concern for Cerritos as 
East LA has forced its’ opponents to shoot 23.2 percent from 
three-point territory.

In addition Cerritos only shoots 32 percent from beyond 
the arc on the year. However, if the last game is any indication 
of the Falcons’ plans for shooting. The plan is to shoot and 
shoot at will.

Raniewicz understands that a balance must be maintained.
 “I would like our team to take high quality shots within 

our offense. We must attack and not settle for shots that are 
contested,” she said.

“Getting each other easy baskets is always a recipe for suc-
cess,” she added.

Tip-off is at 5 pm at East LA College.

Relentless Falcons are 
ready to challenge Huskies

Terrel Emerson
Sports Editor

@sir_chatterbox

The Cerritos men’s basketball team is on a sea-
son-high three-game win streak however, possibly its 
toughest test stands in the way in 16-2 East LA.

To oppose the Falcons winning streak the Huskies 
are on a five-game win streak of their own.

With the game looming head coach Russ May feels 
confident that his team will be not only ready for the 
task at hand, but will invite the oncoming dispute.

 “It’ll be a good challenge, I think our guys are up 
for it, we had a good week last week and a good practice 
[Monday], so you never know,” he explained.

The Huskies team will have the luxury of being at 
home for the contest where it is 4-0 on the year while 
the Falcons are 4-1 on the road.

Including two straight wins at Mt. San Antonio Fri-
day Jan. 8 and at Pasadena City Friday.

The efficiency of the Huskies offense cannot go un-
noticed as they average 84.2 points per game and shoot 
over 50 percent from the field.

On the other hand their opponents score 70.6 
points per game and shoot just under 40 percent from 
the floor.

May said, “Part of it is if you take good shots on of-
fense it limits their offensive possessions. 

[East LA is] a very good fast break team so what we 
want to do is when we get the chance to score we take 
good shots, we take care of the basketball then defen-
sively we want to make them operate in the half court,”

The Falcons are aware of the task of keeping the 
Huskies out of its comfort zone of a high scoring game.

Sophomore forward Jamal Watson said, “It’s going 
to take everyone who steps on the court to be locked 
in defensively the whole game with consistent intensity.

 Especially to start off to take momentum at [the 
Huskies’ home gymnasium],” 

Watson will be looking to continue his dominance 
as he did the last game in a 72-53 win over Pasadena 
City.

In the game he tied for a team-high 16 points to ac-
company his eight rebounds and four blocks.

During the game Watson set season-highs for all 
three of those categories.

Coach May admitted following the game that he 
hopes Watson can continue his play every game.

The defensive intensity will not only have to be 
regulated by the frontcourt of the Falcons as the back-
court will have its hands full with a fully loaded Husky 
backcourt.

The combo of sophomore guard Iziahiah Sweeny 
and freshman guard Chandler Redix average almost 25 
points between themselves.

For the past two games Cerritos has allowed its’ 
competition’s star players light it up in the first half only 
to be shut down in the second half.

May said, “They’re very good players but, I think 
our guys are up for the challenge. We have some pretty 
good defensive guards.” 

Adding, “When we have played right our defense 
has been very good, we’re looking forward to the chal-
lenge.”

Freshman guard Tyler Payne said, “We’re all just 
going to have to be locked in and on the same page 
that way we can contain them from having a breakout 
game.”

He will not be alone in the constant pressure of 
guarding the duo. As he will have sophomore guard 
Jonathan Brown to rely on as well.

Both Sweeny and Redix turn the ball over a com-
bined 4.2 times per game. The Huskies as a whole turn 
the ball over just under 18 times a game.

Coach May said, “If we play good defense, they’ll 
turn the ball over for us, hopefully. Our job will be to 
capitalize on that.”

The Falcons are hoping to counteract any turnovers 
made by the Huskies by not turning the ball over them-
selves.

Brown said, “Its really important that we execute 
and take care of the ball. 

We got into trouble this year when we’ve been care-
less with the ball so it’s vital we take care of the ball and 
convert on as many opportunities they give us.” 

All the talk will cease and the game will be decided 
at 7 p.m. at East LA College.

Terrel Emerson
Sports Editor

@sir_chatterbox

Volleyball head coach, Te-
resa Velazquez-Ortega, will be 
honored along with two other 
Cerritos icons.

Former Cerritos basket-
ball head coach, Jack Bogda-
novich and former water polo 
star, Danny Garcia will join 
the aforementioned Velazquez-
Ortega on the Falcons’ highest 
stage.

Cerritos’ defensive tackle was honored 
during the offseason with the 
“Defensive Player of the Year” Award.
Price was quick to say that he was sur-
prised and more so honored to receive 
the prestigious title however, credited 
his teammates for his success.

Raymon Price awarded
Defensive Player of the Year

FULL STORY ONLINE, SCAN QR CODE

Women’s Tennis: Tuesday
 vs. Bakersfield

Softball: Wednesday at Saddleback

Men’s Tennis: Thursday, Jan. 28 vs. Mt. 
San Jacinto

UP NEXT:

FULL SCHEDULE ONLINE, SCAN QR CODE

Former 
Cerritos 
greats to be 
honored
On Mar. 3, these three 
legends will be 
immortalized in the 
Cerritos Hall of Fame

Taylor Ogata/ TM
Head of the huddle: Head Coach Trisha Raniewicz (middle of huddle) draws up a play for her team during a timeout. The Lady Falcons came out of the timeout shooting the lights out from behind the arc.

Velazquez-Ortega’s back sto-
ry in the Feb. 3 edition of Talon 
Marks.

Both Bogdanovich and Gar-
cia’s stories will be told in the 
following print editions of the 

Terrel Emerson/ TM

Head coach Teresa Velazquez-
Ortega has a photo showcased 
in the gym from her playing 
days. She is now in her 16th 
season as Volleyball head coach.

Taylor Ogata/TM
Pounding the paint: Jamal Watson (#33) throws down a two-handed dunk with authority. Watson finished the game tied 
for the team high in scoring with 16 points.
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Center Fielder 
Mark Pena

Pena was named to the First 
Team All-South Coast Confer-
ence last season after batting a 
team-high .309 with 11 doubles 
and 11 RBIs.

Shortstop 
Daniel Lopez

In 2014, Lopez batted .254 
with five doubles and 21 
RBIs. Received a medical 
redshirt in 2015.

Starting Pitcher
Jonathan
Marriott

Marriott only appeared 
in three games in 2015 
but did not allow an 
earned run. It is be-
lieved that Marriott 
will be the number one 
pitcher heading into 
the season opener.

Closing Pitcher
Jerald
Johnston

Johnston received an
honorable mention for the 

All-South Coast Conference 
team after posting a 2.29 
ERA with six saves and  17 
strikeouts 

Catcher
Gary James

James batted .304 
with 5 doubles 
and 22 RBIS. He  
was an honorable 
mention on the 
All-South Coast 
Conference team 

Cerritos Birds set to take field in 2016 
Terrel Emerson

Sports Editor
@sir_chatterbox

Head coach Ken Gaylord is very 
optimistic about the makeup of 
his team prior to it 2016 campaign 
starting. 

However, he is very careful not 
to put too many eggs in one basket.

Team Chemistry

For Gaylord and staff, the team 
is devised of 15 freshmen and 14 
sophomores. 

He feels as though the healthy 
mix is important however, the luxu-
ry of having sophomores cannot be 
taken for granted.

“We’ve got some older guys that 
have been around, I’m hoping that 
will help,” Gaylord said.

The team ended the season 22-
15 (14-7 in conference), the year 
came to an abrupt end as the Birds 
suffered a crucial 6-2 loss to River-
side in the Regional Round single 
elimination game.

The players and coaches have 
since put that game and the sea-
son behind them. The team is now 
focused on continuing to build its 
chemistry.

Sophomore outfielder Mark 
Pena said, “We’ve been working to-
gether since the summer so we’re 
getting some good chemistry.”

He is also very aware that there 

is only so much the team can grow 
without having that on the job 
training so to speak.

“Its something that has to be 
worked on during the season,” Pena 
said.

Batting

The long ball was not apart of 
the Birds offensive scheme much 
last year as the team combined for 
only eight homeruns on the year.

Gaylord insists that it was be-
cause of the switch in bats through-
out college baseball nationwide. 

“I think if you look at the state’s 
statistics we’re slightly above aver-
age,” Gaylord said.

The bats changed from BSR to 
BB Core.

According to both Pena and 
sophomore catcher Gary James the 
new BB Core bats have less of a 
sweet spot.

A sweet spot is another term 
for maxium power once contact is 
made with the baseball.

Despite the change in bats for 
the team, Gaylord still feels he has 
multiple players on his team that 
can drive the ball and even send the 
ball over the fence.

One player is the aforemen-
tioned Mark Pena.

“It’s not mental, it’s just putting 
a good swing on it, that’s where it 
counts,” he said.

In addition to Pena, Gaylord 
credited James with the ability to lift 
the ball out of the ballpark.

“I agree with it, I had two 
homeruns in one of our Fall Ball 
games, and I can drive the ball gap 
to gap,” James said.

However, if the long ball contin-
ues to be an issue for the team Gay-
lord has no problem implementing 
a Kansas City Royals style of base-
ball in running a small-ball type of 
offense. 

A style that won the Royals the 
World Series title just a little over 
three months ago.

If it works in the professional 
ranks maybe it could work in the 
collegiate ranks right? Gaylord 
thinks so.

“This year we’ve got better speed 
so I think we’ll run more,” Gaylord 
said.

Last season, under the tutelage 
of Gaylord the team stole 45 bases 
to only being caught stealing 16 
times.

According to Gaylord one thing 
that hurt the Birds possibly the most 
on the offensive end was the loss of 
shortstop Daniel Lopez.

Lopez suffered a significant el-
bow injury last season in the sev-
enth game and was forced to sit out 
the remainder of the season.

“Sitting out last year made me 
really appreciate it more,” Lopez 
said. 

He added that he was excited to 
start the season and get back on the 
field for his teammates.

Pitching

Another major reason for the 
success for Cerritos last season 
was the great pitching it received 
throughout the season.

However, both Ryan Arambula 
and Kyle Carpenter have moved on 
from the team and now a new No. 
1 starting pitcher has to be thrown 
into the mix.

Gaylord was quiet to give too 
many details about his final depth 
chart however, he did give a little 
insight on his pitching staff.

“Our pitching staff really came 
on during the half-way point of 
conference, this season we don’t 
have an all conference guy coming 
back. We’ve got four guys right now 
that are competing…If you ask me 
from the performance in the fall I 
would say [sophomore] Jonathan 
Marriott [will be the number one 
pitcher],” Gaylord said.

Marriott weighed in on his 
coach’s comments saying, “I think 
it’s really nice of him, last year I just 
worked my ass off, I’m just thankful 
he gave me the opportunity,” Mar-
riott said.

Gaylord was quick to say that it 
will still be a team effort in terms 
of starting pitching mentioning the 

names of Adrian Ramirez, Carlos 
Hernandez, Travis Bonner, Sean 
Kinnicult and Valentin Flores-Go-
mez.

Starting pitching isn’t the only 
change the team will be forced to 
endure during the upcoming sea-
son. Closing pitcher George Men-
doza is no longer a part of the team 
as Jerald Johnston will have to fill 
the void this season.	

“He did a good job last year and 
he got some good saves for us,” Gay-
lord said.

Last year, Johnston actually re-
corded six saves while Mendoza 
only had five saves. Johnston was 
still in shock when he found out he 
was named an honorable mention 
on the All-South Coast Conference 
team.

“I was shocked to be honest. To 
be named an honorable mention is a 
blessing in itself. Johnston said. “To 
not be the biggest guy out there and 
going out there as a freshman closer 
and do my job,” he added.

Johnston stands  five foot-eight 
inches and weighs 180 pounds but 
plays much bigger than that.

Following the big season John-
ston is more than ready to get back 
on the diamond.

“I’m ready. I just want to do any-
thing to help my team succeed,” he 
said.

The season is set to start Jan. 30 
at Mt. San Jacinto at 1 p.m.  

Men’s tennis is looking forward to new season
Toni Reveles

Staff Writer
@ToniTellsIt

The time has come for the men’s tennis team to kick 
off its season. 

This year’s team is mostly made up of the new re-
cruits, which Cerritos’ coaching staff worked hard to 
find. 

The Falcons will start their season on Jan. 28th 
against Mt. San Jacinto. 

Head coach Alvin Kim said, “We were so close I feel 
last season [in] trying to get to state finals.” 

Last season, Agustin Lombardi was apart of a duo 
who went onto be named the Conference Doubles 
Champions. 

“We’re traditionally a doubles driven offense his-
torically we have more championships in doubles,” Kim 
said. 

Lombardi expressed he’s looking forward to playing 
the top teams in the state.

“This season I’m looking forward to trying to beat 
the top teams, last year we had an okay season,” Lom-
bardi explained.  

With being named Conference Champions, Lom-
bardi felt like he could have done better, “Basically, be-

cause we could have done better, we lost a couple of 
matches that were very important, we lost by a couple 
of inches, if we were a little bit more focused we could 
have won.” 

Freshman Oleksandr Krasnev is just looking for-
ward to the competition.

 “I’m looking forward to competing for state and 
playing in tournaments,” he said. 

Krasnev also said he’s excited because of his team 
and its potential.

“I think we have a really good team this season and 
we have all chances to win at state, we just need to work 
hard and focus on our game.” 

Both Lombardi and Krasnev said they are ready for 
the season to start.

 Lombardi added that he has improved during the 
off season. 

Lastly, both Krasnev and Lombardi have teams they 
are looking forward to playing.

Krasnev wants to play the Ventura Pirates while 
Lombardi just wants to play the reigning state cham-
pion Irvine Valley Lasers. 

New 
start for 
women’s 
tennis 

Toni Reveles
Staff Writer
@TonTellsIt

The women’s tennis team is 
looking to put last season behind 
them and start fresh. 

During the off-season it did lose 
some of its players due to transfer, 
but it did gain some good recruits 
as well. 

Head coach Alvin Kim said, 
“Unfortunately we lost a couple of 
players that transferred, but we still 
have a decent women’s team, we’re a 
little better than last season.”

 One addition to the team this 
season is Valentina Polonyl who is 
originally from Hungary says she’s 
not only looking forward to com-
peting this season but also college 
life.

“I just want to experience the 
whole college feeling and tourna-
ments.” 

She added, “Since I’ve been in 
the U.S. I feel like I’ve improved a 
lot.” 

Last season, the team had some 
outstanding talent with Taylor 
Heath and Anastasia Khomyachen-
ko who were both named first team 
all-conference in singles competi-
tion. 

Khomyachenko was the team’s 
number one ranked with a 19-8 in 
singles. 

Heath said she has improved a 
lot since last season, “We practiced 
all winter break and because of that 
we are way better this season than 
last.” 

She is looking to improve her 
17-7 record from last season.

Coach Kim commented on 
Heath having a better season, “I 
hope she has a better season being 
a college athlete is hard because you 
have to take all these units in two 
years. She comes from class to the 
practice court then back to class I 
hope she does better but we value 
academics.” 

Heath is looking forward to 
playing Mt. San Antonio this year 
because, “They have recruited a lot 
of good players.” 

The first game will be Tuesday 
against Bakersfield. 

Softball set to start in one week
Terrel Emerson

Sports Editor
@sir_chatterbox

The Cerritos softball team will 
enter play one week from today 
looking to forget about last season 
and begin on a new journey this 
season.

The team had its season short-
ened as it lost in round two of the 
playoffs. 

It will be traveling to do battle 
with the Saddleback Gauchos.

The team will be led by sopho-
more second baseman Jenny Col-
lazo. 

She batted .363 last season to 
go along with seven homeruns, 14 
doubles and 12 stolen bases.

 Collazo will need the help of 
her supporting offensive cast.

It will have to be a team effort 
in order to make up for the loss of 
Crystal Cano and Krystal Purkey.

Cano finished with a batting 

average of .450 while Purkey had a 
.290 average.

Both Cano and Purkey com-
bined for 23 homeruns, 18 doubles 
and 96 RBIs.

Also sophomore pitcher Jenni-
fer Navarro will be without fellow 
starter Ana Pedroza this season.

Pedroza completed nine games 
en route to a 13-10 record with a 
3.85 ERA. 

She also recorded 52 strikeouts.
Navarro wasn’t far behind with 

six complete games and a 13-9 re-
cord with a 4.05 ERA and recorded 
61 strikeouts. 

Combined Pedroza and Na-
varro counted for 282 total innings 
pitched.

Meanwhile the team only had 
285 total innings pitched in the 
2015 season.

Heading into this season we will 
see how the year will play out for 
the softball team and head coach 
Kodee Murray.

ON 
DECK!

Baseball coach gives insight on top players to watch 
during 

upcoming season

Ken Gaylord believes that 
he may have the recipe for a 
productive season with the 
pieces that he already had 
and has since acquired. With 
almost a perfectly split team 
amongst freshmen and soph-
omores Gaylord will look to 
his “older guys” to take the 
reigns and lead the Birds to 
success.


